
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At an extraordinary meeting of the   Regulatory Services Committee held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Tuesday 16 August 2016   from 7.30pm to 8.14pm ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 
Present: Councillors Steve Drury (Chairman), Martin Trevett (Vice-Chairman), Eric Bishop, Valerie Coltman, Heather Kenison, Stephen King, Joy Mann, Sarah Nelmes, Leslie Proctor, Ralph Sangster and Alison Wall.
Councillors in attendance: Councillor Diana Barber, Sara Bedford, Kemal Butt, Paula Hiscocks, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger and David Sansom.
Officers:
Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


Anne Morgan
- 
Solicitor to the Council and Monitoring Officer


Sarah Haythorpe
- 
Principal Committee Manager

         Gordon Glenn
         -
   Performance and Projects Manager

Helen Wailling
-
Committee Manager

In attendance: About 20 members of the public.

RG01/16
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

There were none.
RG02/16
RECOMMENDATION FROM COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW WORKING PARTY

Councillor Martin Trevett, Chairman of the Community Governance (CGR) Working Party introduced the report and referred Members to the recommendation in Paragraph 19.1. This recommendation had been put forward by the CGR Working Party at its meeting on 28 July 2016. Councillor Trevett said that he would reserve his comments until later in the meeting as he had voted against the recommendation at the Working Party meeting on 28 July.

He thanked the Performance and Project Manager for his work on the CGR and in particular for producing the FAQ document. 

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Mr Francois Neckar spoke in support of the recommendation in the report.

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Ms Margaret Redding spoke against the recommendation in the report. 

Councillor Ralph Sangster proposed an amendment to the recommendation in the report, as follows:

1. To have one Parish Council for the 3 wards which voted for a Parish Council, that is: Moor Park and Eastbury, Rickmansworth Town, and Penn & Mill End.
2. To keep the current ward arrangements, and the current ward names for the new Parish Council.
3. To have 9 councillors on the Parish Council, with 3 representing each ward.
4. To have elections in May 2017, elected for 2yrs and then further elections in May 2019, to synchronise these with the majority of the other Parish Councils.
5. And to consult, via the TRDC website, on the name for the new Parish Council.

This was seconded by Councillor Eric Bishop.


Members of the Committee also said the following:

· Whilst the postal ballot was non-binding and was advisory only, Members should not ignore the outcome as it was a fair and impartial way of listening to residents’ views. 
· There had been an overall majority vote in favour of setting up a Parish Council. 
· There had been sufficient turnout bearing in mind that Members had taken a view that a 10% threshold was enough to make a count possible; participation in the ballot was a similar proportion to that which voted at the last local election.
· Two wards had voted against setting up a Parish Council, namely Chorleywood North & Sarratt and Chorleywood South & Maple Cross and so should certainly be excluded. 
· Penn and Mill End had a low turnout and was marginal. In listening to the views of local Ward Councillors (which reflected the views of their local community), RS Members accepted that there was no desire from those residents to be included in a Parish with the other wards. There was no shared vision or common focus.
· That Moor Park & Eastbury had the highest turnout (30%) and highest number of votes in favour of setting up a Parish Council (65%). Rickmansworth Town had the second highest turnout (29%) and 55% of people voted in favour of setting up a Parish Council. The Council should respect the democratic process and the expressed wishes of those residents.
· Moor Park & Eastbury and Rickmansworth Town form a cohesive community with a sense of shared identity, boundaries, focal points and common aims. This would give an opportunity to strengthen community engagement and participation and generate a positive impact on community cohesion. The size of the area would be viable as an administrative unit of Local Government.
· Setting up a new Parish Council would give those residents the opportunity to influence decisions affecting their lives, as evidenced by the other successful Parish Councils in the District.
· A Parish Council is able to raise funding for local services through the precept and other sources of funding in order to carry out activities. This is what the residents of Moor Park & Eastbury and Rickmansworth Town had voted for.
Councillor Martin Trevett then proposed a further amendment, as follows:

1. To have one new Parish and one new Parish Council for the 2 wards of Moor Park & Eastbury, and Rickmansworth Town.
2. To agree the name of the new council, ward arrangements, ward names, and the number of councillors per ward. A decision made by the Chief Executive in consultation with the Chairman of Regulatory Committee, Chairman of Working Party, and Group Spokespeople, then agreed by a further meeting of the working party. 
3. To have elections in May 2017, elected for 2 years then further elections in May 2019, to synchronise these with the majority of other Parish Councils.
This was seconded by Councillor Alison Wall.


The Ward Councillors who were in attendance were invited to make their comments to the Committee. 

Upon being put to the Committee, the second amended proposal, as put forward by Councillor Trevett, was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:
1. To have one new Parish and one new Parish Council for the 2 wards of Moor Park & Eastbury, and Rickmansworth Town.
2. To agree the name of the new council, ward arrangements, ward names, and the number of councillors per ward. A decision made by the Chief Executive in consultation with the Chairman of Regulatory Committee, Chairman of Working Party, and Group Spokespeople, then agreed by a further meeting of the working party. 
3. To have elections in May 2017, elected for 2 years then further elections in May 2019, to synchronise these with the majority of other Parish Councils.
CHAIRMAN


